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MICHIGAN COUNCIL FOR REHABILITATION SERVICES
3490 Belle Chase Way, Suite 110

Lansing, MI  48911

517.887.9370 or 877.335.9370

Business Meeting Minutes

Radisson Hotel

Lansing, MI
Friday March 22, 2013

Members Present:  Sheila Ashcraft, Carol Bergquist, Sheryl Diamond, Mark Eastburg, Trina Edmondson, Mary Ann Greenawalt, Deanna Middlebrooks, Ruth O’Connor, Caryn Pack Ivey, Jaye Porter (Department of Human Services – Michigan Rehabilitation Services DHS-MRS), Michael Poyma, Anne Riddering, Brian Sabourin, Dennis Stanford, Matthew Weaver.

Members Excused:  Adam Kaplan, Ed Rodgers (Department of Licensing and Regulatory Affairs – Bureau of Services for Blind Persons LARA-BSBP), Mitchell Tomlinson.

Members Absent:  Albert Kresta.

Guests Present:  Valarie Barnum-Yarger (Michigan Statewide Independent Living Council MiSILC), Garrett Pazur (DHS-MRS), Mike Pemble (LARA-BSBP), Larry Posont (National Federation of the Blind of Michigan), Susan Przekop-Shaw (Department of Attorney General), Beth White (LARA-BSBP).

Staff Present:  Marlene Malloy, Shori Teeple.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by C. Bergquist.  Roll call determined that a quorum was present.

Agenda

The draft agenda (March 22, 2013) was reviewed by the membership.  Additional agenda items were proposed for discussion and approval of  the Council’s official business address, phone number and website address, along with discussion about ‘conflict of interest’ to be added to discussion of the Bylaws.   
A motion, presented by A. Riddering and seconded by D. Stanford, was passed to approve the agenda as amended.

Old Business
There was no old business for discussion.

New Business

FY 2013 Meeting Schedule
Members discussed the proposed meeting schedule for the remainder of this fiscal year.

A motion, presented by D. Stanford and seconded by B. Sabourin, was passed to approve the MCRS FY 2013 Meeting Schedule as presented.
MCRS Business Address, Phone Number, and Website Address

S. Przekop-Shaw stated that as a new public body appointed by the governor, the MCRS is required to provide public notice to legally identify its official business address, phone number and website address.  Members had discussion about this requirement and determined that the present MCRS physical office address (3490 Belle Chase Way, Suite 110 Lansing, MI 48911), phone numbers (517-887-9370, toll free 877-335-9370), and website address (www.mcrs13.org) would serve to fulfill the statutory requirements for the Council under the Open Meetings Act, with future decision-making discussions, if needed, deferred to the MCRS Executive Team.

A motion, presented by M. Eastburg and seconded by B. Sabourin, was passed to publically identify the MCRS business address (3490 Belle Chase Way, Suite 110 Lansing, MI 48911), phone numbers (517-887-9370, toll free 877-335-9370),

and website address (www.mcrs13.org).
Bylaws

S. Przekop-Shaw stated that as a public body, the MCRS has the means to create its own Bylaws.  As presented, the draft Bylaws are organizational in nature rather than intended for a public body.  Since statutes explain the obligations and responsibilities, it was suggested that these organizational references be removed.  It was also stated that the most important part of the Bylaws should reflect how the public will speak to the Council.  While other topics, such as the Executive Team, also belong in the bylaws, it is not mandatory for the Council to have Bylaws.

Conflict of Interest

S. Przekop-Shaw further explained that since the MCRS is a public body, it is covered by the State Ethics Act.  The proposed MCRS Bylaws state that members can deliberate and participate in discussions even though they may have a conflict of interest.  A conflict of interest would occur when a member has a personal interest or financial involvement in discussions, or if a person’s judgment is impaired with regard to a decision.  Per the State Ethics Act, if a member has a conflict of interest, he/she must announce it, recuse himself/herself, and leave the meeting while the issue is deliberated.  It was suggested that language be added to reflect “no member may engage in discussion…”  Additionally, the draft Bylaws reference a Conflict of Interest Agreement to be signed by all members.  It was suggested that the draft boilerplate agreement be reviewed by staff in S. Przekop-Shaw’s office.   

A motion was presented by M. Poyma to strike the first sentence of Article IV Section B1; however, it was agreed to continue the discussion.

Concerns were expressed about teleconference options for Council meetings.  It was stated that some Council members should be present in-person for the public to interact with.  Teleconferencing is likewise possible for emergency meetings, but it was recommended that a quorum be present for public meetings.

M. Poyma rescinded his previous motion, seconded by S. Diamond.

A motion, presented by A. Riddering and seconded by S. Diamond, was passed to direct the MCRS Executive Team to review and revise the draft Bylaws based on statutory requirements.

Strategic Plan

Following discussion, members proposed changes to reflect the acronym ‘MCRS’ at the top of page 1 and adjust the end date of the strategic plan to 9/30/13.  It was agreed that a strategic planning session would be scheduled for the beginning of FY 2014.

A motion, presented by A. Riddering and seconded by M. Poyma, was passed to approve the Strategic Plan as amended.

Financial Operations
M. Malloy provided an overview of the financial statements, budget documents, and the Council’s current financial situation.  The current financial statements show the amount of money expended between October 2012 and February 2013.  The Council now has state rehabilitation council (SRC) responsibilities to both BSBP and MRS; up to and including the present, we have been working under one budget with resources from MRS only.

MRS Budget

The budget for FY 2013 from MRS contains a 15% cost reduction.  While DHS previously approved a 6-month budget for the Council (October 1, 2012 - March 31, 2013), the MCRS was directed to submit a 3 month budget to DHS; this budget has been submitted and will fund the Council from April 1 - June 30, 2013.  At this time, it is still uncertain as to budget/funding from DHS for the Council for the last three months of FY 2013 (July - September 2013).

BSBP Budget

The initial budget proposal from the MCRS was presented to Ed Rodgers, BSBP Director, in October 2012.  At this time, the budget is still being negotiated.  The MCRS is anticipating a reduced 6-month budget from BSBP for the remainder of FY 2013.   

A question was asked regarding how members should interpret the financial documents when received.  Staff will provide the budget document for review and information at the May meeting along with any applicable financial statements.  Members should always expect to receive these documents in each meeting packet.  The Chairperson and other members of the Executive Team review the monthly detailed financial statements as well.

The MCRS has an operational agreement with the statewide trade association, MARO, which manages all fiduciary needs for the Council via a contract with MRS.  S. Przekop-Shaw stated that federal regulations require the Council to work with BSBP and MRS to develop a resource plan, which includes staffing.  

A motion, presented by B. Sabourin and seconded by D. Middlebrooks, was passed to accept and place on file the MCRS FY 2013 Financial Statements for October, November, December 2012 and January and February 2013 as presented.

Executive Team Election

A motion, presented by C. Pack Ivey and seconded by B. Sabourin, was passed to open the nomination process to create a slate of five candidates for the Executive Team.

D. Stanford nominated C. Bergquist for Chairperson, B. Sabourin for Vice Chair, and D. Middlebrooks for Member at Large.  All accepted.

D. Middlebrooks nominated D. Stanford for Member at Large.  D. Stanford accepted.

D. Stanford nominated M. Poyma for Member at Large.  M. Poyma accepted.

There were no other nominations.

A motion, presented by A. Riddering and seconded by M. Poyma, was passed to approve the slate of candidates as nominated (C. Bergquist, Chairperson; B. Sabourin, Vice Chair; D. Middlebrooks, M. Poyma, and D. Stanford - Members at Large).
Public Comment
Larry Posont, President of National Federation of the Blind of Michigan.

My name is Larry Posont and I am the President of the National Federation of the Blind of Michigan.  It is the largest and oldest organization of the blind in Michigan and the largest organization of the blind in this country.  I will probably miss some things, since I’ve never been to this Council’s meeting.  I sat in the former Commission for the Blind Board.  I understand what happened in the executive order, but I can tell that the executive order was questionable because we’ve got a new council.  Number one, the question that really comes down to for this board now is the State Plan for the Blind Agency (BSBP).  As best I can understand it, there is only one blind person on this council that I can figure out; there may be more, because I don’t know everyone.  Number two, you only have one spot on the agenda, on all day issues, for public comment at 11:30.  I don’t believe that is really effective if the public wishes to talk to you.  You want to listen to the public.  It may not be you, it may be the administration.  I believe public comment should be at the beginning, middle and end of the agenda.  You should give the public the opportunity to speak.  If they choose not to, you can’t make them; but the problem is with one public comment, we the public, do not have a choice in it any longer than one spot.  I don’t know how many public comments you’ve had in the past; I’ve not followed this, the former Council, or this Council.  I know the former Commission for the Blind had much public comment.  So I think those two issues, the State Plan and public comment, are clear that it should be extended out. I know there are people here in this room, maybe on the Council representing BSBP, but they do not represent the clients or consumers of the agency.  Conflict of interest, I believe, with my history and knowing what I’ve seen in state government - there are many conflicts of interest.  They go after the lowest level person, that’s you, the Council.  They eliminate 15% of your budget but you don’t see the bureaucrats eliminating their budgets.

Report of the Executive Director (ED):  Marlene Malloy

During the lunch break, the ED directed the members to the Staff Report offering the opportunity for comment and/or questions.

The ED provided an overview of the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils (NCSRC) and their upcoming two-day training session in Bethesda.  This coalition was established eight years ago to serve as a resource to SRCs across the country.  The ED currently serves as the Chair.

The ED provided information about the two State Plan documents that are on the CD each member received today.  These are the two separate plans that the each of the designated state units submitted to Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) for the current fiscal year.  As discussed during the morning training session, the MCRS is mandated to be involved in the annual state plan process and the writing of Attachment 4.2.  Member D. Stanford and S. Teeple (staff) have been attending all of the MRS meetings to date.  It is expected that the Executive Team will take the lead on our attachment and present it to the membership for review and approval.  

The ED reported that within the next month, staff will forward the following links to the membership:  NCSRC, RSA and the RSA SRC Training Modules.  Each of these provides a different resource opportunity for members as they familiarize themselves with the responsibilities and role of SRC members. 
Update - Department of Licensing and Regulatory Affairs – Bureau of Services for Blind Persons (LARA-BSBP): Mike Pemble, Deputy Director

Budget
The Bureau’s overall budget is sound; it supports both the program and staffing needs.  With the BSBP Training Center Director’s recent resignation effective March 29th, Lisa Kisiel will become Acting Director of the Training Center on April 1st.  She is currently the manager of the West Region for Vocational Rehabilitation Consumer Services.  A search process will be initiated to hire a new Training Center Director.

Business Enterprise Program (BEP)
Franchising will bring customers the products they are looking for and enhance opportunities for vendors to be more successful in business opportunities.  The BEP recently had an audit, and work is in progress to add a promotional agent to the BEP.  

Braille and Talking Book Library

The Braille and Talking Book Library has been very active.  If anyone is interested in a tour, contact M. Pemble for arrangements.

Publication Committee

The Publications Committee is presently reviewing all brochures/publications to assure that the BSBP name change, email addresses, and other types of contact information are updated and current.  

State Plan

Consumer Services Division is getting started on the BSBP State Plan.  Leamon Jones expects to complete the State Plan update process within four meetings.

Update - Department of Human Services - Michigan Rehabilitation Services (DHS-MRS):  Jaye N. Porter, State Director

General
J. Porter thanked everyone and expressed confidence in the MCRS.  She wished the Council Members well as they move forward with their work focused on customers.

Performance

MRS is currently on target with rehabilitation outcomes.  Through the end of February 2013, 2,866 individuals have been assisted into competitive employment.  Numbers at the front end continue to be lower for several possible reasons:  fear of Order of Selection for Services (OSS) may have redirected some referrals to other agencies, several counselor vacancies still exist, and Motivational Interviewing seems to be causing some customers to opt out of the system early.  Even though MRS is achieving outcomes this year, if they continue to not have enough front end activity, they may not meet outcome goals next year.  

Budget

MRS is managing their budget effectively this year; however, next year will be more of a challenge.  While 2.8 million was received from DHS to close the match gap last year, it is not likely to happen again.  The previous match agreement with the Unemployment Insurance Agency is no longer an option.  MRS is 2.5 million short of the full amount needed with sequestration, equating to 9 million dollars not used to help people with disabilities in Michigan.  Layoffs are not currently on the table.  DHS has been working diligently with MRS to find sources of match to close the match gap to further avoid a waiting list.

Staff
MRS currently has 470 staff, with 80 vacancies.  Seventeen positions are in the process of being filled, with most of them being counselors. 

Increased Efficiency
To avoid implementing OSS, MRS is reducing operational expenses, slowing down hiring, looking at leasing, looking at state level matches with the Department of Community Health and schools, looking at non-traditional matches like the Department of Natural Resources, and redesigning the Business Network Unit, MCTI and Central Office.  Policies related to purchasing have also been reevaluated and revised.

Strategic Plan and State Plan
MRS is presently working on the Strategic Plan and State Plan, with the Strategic Plan anticipated to be one to two years in length.  New Strategic Plan goals will be required for inclusion in and submission of the State Plan.  For these processes, MRS is committed to being inclusive of customers, staff, partners and the Council.

Casework Review System 

MRS has recently revised the casework review system.  With increased emphasis on correction and coaching for supervisors, efforts are being made to prevent mistakes from being duplicated.

Audit

MRS is making good progress with the Corrective Action Plan for the Auditor General’s Office.     

Senate Appropriations Sub-Committee Hearing
Sub-Committee Members had more questions regarding the recent MRS performance audit.  Brian Rooney (DHS) provided updates on MRS’ progress to establish internal mechanisms that assure monitoring of case practices via an updated case review system. It indicated that since the transfer of MRS to DHS six months ago, they have focused on learning about the internal workings of the bureau.   
DHS Collaboration

MRS is exploring collaboration with DHS in the areas of working with recipients of Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), State Disability Assistance (SDA), Social Security, and also adjudicated youth.  

State Plan FY 2013 - Recommendations from the Council in Attachment 4.2

Progress Report:
1. Publish annual report on outcomes of match agreements.  This is in process.  The group next meets in April and should have a report for the membership by the next business meeting.

2. Design and implement a centralized eligibility process.  MRS has trainings underway, in addition to case reviews and a pilot project.  At this time, centralized eligibility is on hold until the results of these initiatives are reviewed.

3. MRS to work with the Council to ensure a smooth transition if OSS is implemented.  Next step for MRS includes educating partners about OSS, whether or not implementation of OSS is required.

Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA)
RSA is coming to Michigan in May.  Since it will not be a performance review, RSA will instead be looking at MRS’ transition to the new department (DHS).

Questions from Council Members / Responses from MRS State Director

Q:  Why is MRS holding off on hiring if staff is needed?

A:  There is a specific amount of money that is budgeted for staff.  Other money needs to come from another source; if money is taken from case service dollars, then MRS will not have enough case service dollars to serve customers.  It is the State Director’s responsibility for shifting resources (staff and money) to meet the demand.  In one location, they didn’t have enough staff so they sent qualified people from the Business Network Unit until they could hire more staff.  When MRS is unable to serve all customers that come through the doors, then OSS must be implemented statewide.

M. Malloy added that MRS was supported very appropriately by B. Rooney at the recent Senate Appropriations Sub-Committee Hearing.  For customers being served, it was very encouraging to hear the Department speak to these issues on the record.  J. Porter added that, yes, MRS has felt very much supported by B. Rooney and C. Fitch from DHS; both have been solution-focused to assist MRS.
Q:  Where does the state match comes from and is there anything the Council can do to help? 

A:  50% of match comes from General Fund/General Purpose (GF/GP) dollars.  The remainder comes from partners like Intermediate School Districts (ISDs), Regional Educational Service Agencies (RESAs), School Districts, Community Mental Health (CMH), etc.  Typically, MRS Staff could do a lot more work with customers if they weren’t out in their communities fundraising to generate match.  A lot of partners have pulled back due to documentation requirements.  Education and information needs to be given to the legislature and partners about the return on investment of public vocational rehabilitation (VR).  The Champion Awards and Advocacy Day Events have also been helpful in educating and informing.  

Ultimately, we need to always be working collaboratively with each other to improve services to customers as a disability network.

In closing, M. Malloy shared some reflections on J. Porter as the outgoing/retiring State Director for MRS.  Jaye coined the term “Smart Partnership” about the relationship between the general VR agency and the SRC in Michigan.  This has spread across the country over the last few years.  It has been a privilege to work with her and the SRC membership over the years.

Partner Reports 

Client Assistance Program (CAP) – B. Sabourin  

A written report was provided in the meeting packet.  CAP, as part of Michigan Protection and Advocacy Services, provides information and advocacy services to people with disabilities that are applicants or clients of programs that fall under the Rehabilitation Act (BSBP, MRS, Centers for Independent Living (CILs)).  This past quarter they had 34 case level services requiring advocacy with clients.  Most cases dealt with communication issues.  CAP noticed some significant systems concerns with MRS including delays concerning application and eligibility for services, cases where clients were told they could not be assisted due to lack of money, the lengthy amount of time it takes for counselors to return phone calls to customers, and cases closed instead of transferred to other offices when customers relocate.  One CAP advocate is working with BSBP on their Diversity Committee.  She is fluent in Arabic, Hebrew, and English and helping unserved and underserved Arabic customers with services in Michigan.  CAP staff are also doing outreach at CILs.  Most concerns come from customers of MRS.  With very few complaints received from BSBP customers, it’s often a question of whether the clients are getting the services they need or if they are not being told about advocacy services available through CAP.

Hannahville Indian Community - C. Bergquist  
Hannahville has had a continuous match agreement with MRS since 1992.  It was the first match agreement between a tribe and a state agency in the country, and it happened before the grant to provide tribal rehabilitation services.  The tribe matched money that MRS spent on Hannahville and MRS had a counselor travel to the reservation to meet customers, with thirty thousand case service dollars that could be used for eligible customers.  Bill Colombo (MRS Consultant) and C. Bergquist have made presentations to inter-tribal groups about opportunities for cash match agreements with MRS.   Hannahville continues to have a cash match agreement with MRS since there are people they can’t serve who live on the reservation and who aren’t tribal members.  During peak season, the casino at Hannahville employs 1,136 people.  They have 583 tribal members living in the area.  If all tribal adults worked for the casino, they would only make up 25% of the casino workforce.  They have had a federally funded grant since 1995.  L. Jones (BSBP) has also been active in pursuing services.  The grant has two full-time counselors, a half-time director, and a half-time administrative assistant.  They follow all of the rules MRS follows on a smaller scale and serve about one hundred and five people a year.  Success rates are approximately 75-80%.  There is a strong group of these projects with a lot of support from RSA.  The 13 separate initiatives include College Connections, workforce development with MRS, housing for potential homeless customers or those with disabilities.
Michigan Alliance for Families – C. Pack Ivey 
Michigan Alliance for Families first obtained the Parent Training Information Center grant for Michigan in 2009.  In 2012, the grant was continued for another three years, providing support and information to families with children and young adults with disabilities from birth through age 26.  Information and referral is given to anyone who calls for assistance; their phone number is toll-free 800-552-4821.  In some areas of the state, they have parent mentors who usually serve the community they live in, but they can serve parents within the geographic area as well.  Informative webinars are held on their website (www.michiganallianceforfamilies.org) from 12 p.m. to 1 p.m.; webinars are archived so they can be viewed at any time.  They will expanding the Individualized Education Program (IEP) webinar into Spanish and Arabic.  Parents are taught to advocate for the needs of their children/young adults and are referred to direct advocates when needed.  They work closely with the Michigan Department of Education, MPAS and several other mandated projects.  Additionally, live workshops are offered to parents and other interested parties.  

MI Department of Education/Office of Special Education (MDOE/OSE) - S. Diamond 
They operate under a heavy requirement from the federal government to manage and evaluate data about students with disabilities in order to receive their money.  Curriculum is currently a big issue.  Special Education students are required to have access to and progress in the general curriculum; a change in curriculum requires a change in assessments.  The Educational Achievement Authority (EAA) is a statewide school district for schools who fail for a number of years in a row.  It is unclear what happens when a special education student moves from a school in the EAA to another school.  Another dilemma relates to the EAA not having an ISD.  Sequestration will create a 5% cut in Special Education; although administration will take the biggest hit, they do not anticipate staff reductions.  The most important staffing issue is Deputy Superintendent Sally Vaughn retiring.  MDOE/OSE reviews its rules every year and realigns them with federal law in order to refine their program.  The overlap with the MCRS and MRS is transition services and post-secondary employment.  Also, MDOE/OSE is on the cusp of implementing a project called the Low Incidence Teacher Preparation Initiative; low incidence outreach is for individuals with visual impairments.  Another big focus is that students are constantly being removed from classrooms.  For example, 211,000 students with IEPs lost over 250,000 days of instruction.  Students eligible for an IEP should not be sent out of classrooms, since the goal of an IEP is to have supports in place to keep them in the curriculum.  Numbers of complaints have increased.  The information line is 1-888-320-8384.  
DHS-MRS Customer Rights Representative and Hearings Manager - R. O’Connor

A written report was referenced.  An overview was provided along with R. O’Connor’s participation on the Council as a ‘Community Resource Member’.  S. Przekop-Shaw interjected to inquire about whether or not this non-voting member role is permitted if it was not part of the Executive Order.  It was stated that the role of community resource members has been to add additional perspectives and expertise to the Council.  Following this discussion, S. Diamond requested that if specific references to legislation and/or regulations are mentioned, that the specific location within the law/legislation needs to be cited for reference purposes.
A question was asked whether BSBP has a staff person in a similar position to address customer rights/hearings.  It was clarified that, yes, BSBP does have someone in a position similar to that of MRS Hearings Manager.

Michigan Statewide Independent Living Council (MiSILC) – S. Ashcraft
A written report was provided.
Other Business

A request was made to help members understand how the VR services take place at front end of the VR process.  From her perspective as an occupational therapist who has a degree in orientation and mobility, which is instructing people with visual impairments on how to use a cane, A. Riddering described the VR process as having a goal to work with persons with disabilities to help them to become employed and as independent as possible.  VR counselors work with customers to determine a job goal, conduct assessments as needed, and provide assistance to reach the job goal of competitive employment.  Members were also encouraged to view MRS’ online orientation (www.michigan.gov/mrs) to gain perspective on the VR process.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 3:04 p.m.
NEXT BUSINESS MEETING: 
Tuesday May 14, 2013 from 10:30 a.m. - 3:30 p.m.
Lexington Hotel
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